NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 
16 September 2013 at the Ballymena Campus.

Present         
Mrs K Collins, (Chairperson), Mr S Davidson, Dr D Lennox and Mr T Neilands (Principal) 

In Attendance    Mr G Gilpin, Mrs A Rankin, Mrs C Moore and Mr J Hunter.

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

37.1
Apologies

An apology was received from Mrs G McConnell

37.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations of interests.

37.3
Minutes of the Last Meeting

The unreserved minutes of the last meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 3 June 2013 were approved.

37.4
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

37.5
Correspondence

The Committee noted the following correspondence:-

a) Department for Employment and Learning Circular FE 08/13, dated 2 July 2013, regarding Funding for Students with a Learning Difficulty and/or Disability. This Circular consolidates existing guidance on eligibility and funding arrangements for the Additional Support Fund (Basic and Discrete) for the academic year 2013/2014.

b) Department for Employment and Learning Circular FE 09/13, dated 2 July 2013, setting out the terms and conditions for the payment of the Care to Learn (NI) Scheme, which provides childcare support to students under 20, at the start of the course.

c) Department for Employment and Learning letter dated 8 August 2013, regarding the returns timetable for 2013/2014. It was noted that the timetable only referred to Departmental returns. The Sector had asked for all returns to be included.

d) Ballymena Borough Council letter,dated 4 September 2013, congratulating the College on being presented the Education Partner Award with Equiniti ICS Limited at the 2013 Northern Ireland Impact Awards.

e) Department for Employment and Learning letter, dated 6 September 2013, regarding the recurrent budget allocation 2013/2014.  It was noted that DEL had been unable to fully fund all college requirements during the annual college development planning process in May 2013. Additional funds may now become available in the next few weeks and DEL has requested Colleges to review their original bids and advise the Department by 
11 September 2013, if they are still in a position to achieve the bids originally submitted or alternatively provide it with revised figures. It was noted that NRC has replied to DEL that it would have capacity to deliver an additional 100 FLUs.

37.6
Chairperson’s Communication

There were no Chair’s communications.

37.7
Monthly Management Accounts

Mrs Moore, the Director of Finance and Corporate Development, presented the following papers:

a) Monthly Management Accounts for the periods up to 30 June 2013 and 31 July 2013. It was noted that the June Account indicate that the College had a £352k historic cost deficit, £767k behind budget. The cash balance at 30 June was £2.7m; the July Accounts indicate that the historic cost deficit amounted to £1,427k, £1,098k behind budget The cash balance at 31 July was £2.2m. The accounts for July include the FRS17 pension charge to the I&E. The reasons for the variance will be further discussed under the Financial Out-Turn 12/13.

b) Financial Out-Turn 2012/2013. The Governing Body (21 August 2013) gave consideration to the Financial Out-Turn for 2012/2013 and agreed that a Report should be forwarded to the next meetings of the Finance and General Purposes Committee and the Governing Body providing reasons for the greater than expected deficit.

Mrs Moore explained that, since 21 August 2013, FRS17 information had become available and some adjustments had been made to the accruals and repayments. The revised draft out-turn for 2012/2013 is a deficit of £1,427k.

The Governing Body noted that the Report on the Financial Out-Turn 2012/2013, which provided details of:

 (i) The Budget setting and financial monitoring process. Mrs Moore stated that the College has developed a formal ‘Planning and Monitoring Review Cycle’, which outlines the timing of key processes in the development of the College’s Financial Strategy. KPMG (January 2013) produced a substantial assurance rating for financial planning and budgetary control.

(ii) Budget Pressures. Mrs Moore explained that the financial position, as reported to F&GP had been behind target for most months of the year, however, reports to the F&GPC indicated that this was a timing issue and would be rectified later in the year. The Committee was also advised that the outcome for the year would be within budget. This should have been an early indication of an underlying issue. The Executive Management Team first became aware in June 2013 that the projected deficit for the 2012/2013 was likely to be exceeded and action was taken to stop all non-essential expenditure and suspend the support staff restructuring until the extent of the deficit could be established. This was reported to the Governing Body (26 June 2013). Following the Governing Body meeting the Principal and the Director of Finance and Corporate Development met with all budget-holders and their line managers to discuss the end of year projections.

Mrs Moore identified a number of reasons for the additional budget pressures and explained why they had not been identified at an earlier stage in the financial year. She said that the following pressures contributed to an overspend on the target budget:

i) Net Income from training contract was lower than expected by £145k.

ii) Additional Support Fund for students was overspent by £49k;

iii) Second Contract/Part-Time Lecturers Costs were higher than expected by £300k;

iv) Support Staff costs were higher than planned  by over £100k;

v) Travel expenditure was £58k higher than budget;

vi) Advertising and expenditure on marketing was £55k higher than budget;

vii) Estates maintenance was higher than budget by £183k;

viii) Support Staff costs were higher than expected due to a sector agreement to pay £250 to each member of staff with a gross salary below £21k.

It was noted that a number of pressures had been identified during the monitoring process and appropriate action taken.  However, it was also the case that certain pressures and their potential impact were not identified until June when it was too late to take adequate corrective action.  There was, therefore, a breakdown in the monitoring and reporting processes. A Governor expressed surprise that the Executive Management Team had failed to identify the overspend at an earlier stage. Mrs Moore said that it had become apparent during meetings with budget holders that there was a lack of clarity in relation to the responsibilities of a budget holder and some confusion relating to the roles and responsibilities of budget holders, line managers and the Department of Finance.  
The specific process failures were identified below:

i) Lack of connect between monthly variance reports and requests for additional resources/surrender of resources leading to inadequate projections by Budget Holders.
ii) Adequacy of the timing of financial reports, i.e. the time difference from the end of the month to the presentation of the monthly financial report to F&GP and budget holders.

iii) Breakdown in communication between Finance Department and Budget Holders regarding projections, movement in budgets and cut-off arrangements

iv) Insufficient challenge by Finance Department on Budget Holders Projections

v) Insufficient challenge by Line Managers on Budget Holders Monthly Variance Reports and Projections

vi) Significant change in Finance Management personnel and other Finance Department Staff leading to lack of continuity of processes.

vii) Impact of the ETI inspection and its outcome contributed to reduced time available to focus on financial management plus a requirement to invest, immediately, in remedial actions required to implement agreed action plan. 

viii) Inadequate time spent by Finance Management interpreting monthly variances as result of additional time required to be invested in the setting up of processes to gather information for new NDPB returns

ix) Training Income managed by Budget Holder that is not responsible for the delivery of the Programme

x) Lack of discussion on budget/finance issues at SMT meetings

xi) The desire to develop quality and innovation in areas such as Acumen, Sports academies, student competitions, the Kansas link, etc. involved a systemic failure to ask where the additional expenditure would come from to pay for these developments, or whether the college could afford them.  The desire to have them for the best reasons meant that costs were incurred without a corresponding budget adjustment. 

c) Recommendations. Mrs Moore detailed a number of recommendations to address the events and processes, which led to budgetary pressures in 2012/2013.. As the Committee had limited time to consider these recommendations and in view of the fact that this paper was also on the Governing Body agenda, it was agreed that the Governing Body should discuss the recommendations in detail at its meeting immediately after the F&GPC meeting.

37.8
FE College Health Check

The Committee received the FE College Health Check Report Issue 3: 2012/2013, which is based on the Quarter 3 monitoring returns provided by the College. It was noted that the comments in relation to the Budget Out-Turn for 2012/2013 had been superseded by subsequent events and this had been noted in the Report  

37.9
Any Other Notified Business

37.9.1
Progression-Related Increases

The Principal referred to correspondence from DEL, dated 8 August 2013, regarding the payment of progression-related increases in the Further Education Sector. The Sector is currently working with the Department on business cases for the payment of progression-related increases to staff and it will be necessary to delay such payments until approval has been obtained. The Governing Body noted that Colleges Northern Ireland Board would give consideration to this matter at its meeting on 15 September 2013.

There was no other notified business to transact

37.10
Next Meeting 

The Chair reminded Members that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday 
4 November 2013 at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus commencing at 7.15 pm. 
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